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we can also all be grateful to him for his star-
ring role in bringing this bill to the public and 
helping it become law. And we in the Con-
gress can be proud of what the Orphan Drug 
Act has done. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. MICK MULVANEY 
OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Mr. MULVANEY. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall 
No. 4 I missed rollcall No. 4 on January 3, 
2013. I was with my family and unable to 
make it to the floor. 

Had I been present, I would have voted 
‘‘aye’’. 

f 

IN MEMORY OF MURRAY 
GALINSON 

HON. SUSAN A. DAVIS 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Mrs. DAVIS of California. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
with great sorrow to mourn the passing of one 
of San Diego’s greatest leaders and humani-
tarians, Murray Galinson. 

Every city should have a Murray Galinson. 
On paper, Murray’s impressive biography tells 
of a bank CEO and President, the head of a 
local synagogue, a former assistant U.S. attor-
ney, a member of the board of trustees for 
California State University and a philanthropist 
playing a pivotal role in developing so many 
local charities. 

But in life, Murray was so much more than 
that. Murray was San Diego’s go to person. 
When you wanted to know anything you went 
to Murray. When you wanted to vent frustra-
tion, you went to Murray. When you wanted 
someone to talk to, you went to Murray. 

He was a very, very special person at the 
center of everything. For someone so promi-
nent Murray was not intimidating. He was 
open to me almost 40 years ago at the begin-
ning of my career as he has been to so many 
other people starting careers in public service. 
He has mentored countless people who have 
gone to be great successes in the San Diego 
community. 

Perhaps most striking was Murray’s deep 
care for the city of San Diego and how trans-
lated that into political and charitable action. 
Murray was not involved in politics to be a 
power broker or to push an ambitious partisan 
agenda. Murray wanted to support whoever he 
thought would make the city stronger for the 
long haul. He really cared who was in office 
and supported people from the very beginning. 
He was a leading Democrat but he crossed 
the aisle and supported Republicans when he 
thought that was the right thing to do. 

Murray was such a great listener. And he 
was supportive and insightful. And he was 
funny. He was warm and witty and never shy 
about telling it like it is. I never had a con-
versation with Murray that I didn’t walk away 
from feeling generally better. 

Originally from Minnesota, Murray never lost 
his Midwestern sensibility. We’re so fortunate 
in San Diego that Murray left the Minnesota 

snow behind him and brightened the lives of 
so many people in our city. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. MIKE McINTYRE 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Mr. MCINTYRE. Mr. Speaker, due to a med-
ical emergency, I was unable to be present for 
three votes on January 3, 2013. Had I been 
present, I would have voted ‘‘no’’ on rollcall 
Vote 4, ‘‘aye’’ on rollcall Vote 5, and ‘‘no’’ on 
rollcall Vote 6. 

f 

113TH CONGRESS OPENING DAY 
STATEMENT 

HON. YVETTE D. CLARKE 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Ms. CLARKE. Mr. Speaker, as we start the 
113th Congress, I am honored to once again 
join my colleagues in serving the American 
people—especially my constituents in the 
Ninth District of New York. We have an oppor-
tunity to look forward, to end the partisanship 
that has undermined efforts to secure our fu-
ture as a nation. 

I am disappointed to say that I can hardly 
imagine a worse end to a session of Congress 
than the one we have just witnessed. In our 
labored efforts to avoid a disastrous tumble 
over the ‘‘fiscal cliff,’’ we lost sight of a far less 
figurative disaster. 

The families harmed by Hurricane Sandy— 
those people whose homes and businesses 
were threatened by the storm—have the right 
to demand action from this Congress. Yet, this 
Congress was unable to enact a proposal for 
relief, to provide the assistance people need 
to start the recovery. I call on my colleagues 
to support emergency supplemental appropria-
tions for areas affected by Hurricane Sandy. 

Fixing the mistakes of yesterday, however, 
will be only part of the solution. We have a 
more important responsibility in this 113th 
Congress—to demonstrate to the American 
people that these failures were not examples 
of a serious problem within the Congress itself 
that prevents us from working with each other 
to fulfill our responsibilities. 

We have opportunities in this session of 
Congress to work together, as Democrats and 
Republicans, but more importantly, as Ameri-
cans, to resolve the issues that are important 
to people in every community in this nation. 
As the tragedy in Newtown demonstrated, we 
must enact gun control laws that prevent mass 
murder and re-institute the ban on assault 
weapons and high-capacity magazines. We 
must end gun trafficking. 

It is my hope that we address immigration 
reform, specifically the enactment of the 
DREAM Act. This act, which provides legal 
status and a path to citizenship to undocu-
mented immigrants who arrived in the United 
States as minors, will benefit every person in 
our society. This act will allow millions of 
young Americans to participate in our econ-
omy, our system of higher education, and the 
society more generally. 

Other legislation of importance that must be 
addressed immediately is the reauthorization 
of the Violence Against Women Act, the Farm 
Bill, postal reform, cybersecurity, and seques-
tration legislation. 

Let us come together, in this 113th Con-
gress, to fulfill our duties as representatives of 
the people of the United States. Let us estab-
lish the foundations of a prosperity shared by 
every family in this nation, security from the 
threat of natural disasters and acts of ter-
rorism, and a political process of which the 
American people are proud. 

f 

IN HONOR OF RITA LEVI- 
MONTALCINI 

HON. MICHAEL E. CAPUANO 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Mr. CAPUANO. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor 
the memory and the heroic example of Rita 
Levi-Montalcini, Nobel Laureate in Medicine 
and Senator-for-Life of the Republic of Italy. 
My constituents in our district’s universities, re-
search institutes and teaching hospitals join 
me in this homage. Dr. Allen Mitchell, Pro-
fessor of Epidemiology and Pediatrics at Bos-
ton University, studied with her and with her 
mentor, Victor Hamburger. Everyone, he re-
membered, recognized the ‘‘enormity of her 
contributions.’’ ‘‘But,’’ he continued, ‘‘those of 
us privileged to interact directly with her saw 
Dr. Rita Levi-Montalcini as a role model who 
combined scientific passion and rigor with a 
great sense of humanity.’’ 

Edward A. Kravitz, George Packer Berry 
Professor of Neurobiology at the Harvard 
Medical School recalled that Dr. Levi- 
Montalcini was unfailingly kind and gracious to 
young researchers, welcoming them to her lab 
and her circle of distinguished colleagues. He 
was touched by her warmth and inspired by 
her eagerness always to know more. 

Rita Levi-Montalcini was born in Turin in 
1909, one of four children of an educated fam-
ily, her father an engineer and mathematician, 
her mother, like her twin sister Paola, a gifted 
painter. The arts were thought appropriate 
pastimes for young ladies, but science was 
not, and her first struggle was convincing her 
father to let her study medicine. She grad-
uated, summa cum laude, in Medicine and 
Surgery in 1936 and began a specialization in 
neurology and psychiatry. Two years later, 
Mussolini promulgated racial laws based on 
those already in effect in Nazi Germany, bar-
ring Jews from universities. Rita Levi- 
Montalcini’s second and most remarkable 
struggle was to continue her research alone 
and in secret. She cultivated chick embryos in 
her bedroom and studied them closely. Her in-
spiration, she always acknowledged, came 
from a paper by Victor Hamburger, pioneer of 
experimental embryology. Hamburger, like 
many of the most prominent German and 
Italian scientists, was at that time already in 
the United States. She chose to remain in 
Italy, confident that her country would return to 
its democratic principles. She was associated 
with the struggle for Liberation and, in the time 
of greatest danger, moved her laboratory into 
the countryside where she and her family 
found refuge. When Florence was freed, she 
practiced medicine, for the only time in her 
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life, among refugees fleeing the fighting that 
still raged in northern Italy. 

After the war, Dr. Levi-Montalcini joined 
Hamburger at Washington University in St. 
Louis. There began her collaboration with Dr. 
Stanley Cohen with whom she shared the 
Nobel Prize in Physiology or Medicine in 1986. 
Together they studied the biochemistry of 
nerve growth and revolutionized the study of 
cell growth and development. She flourished 
at Washington University but always main-
tained close ties to Italy and to a new genera-
tion of Italian scientists. She helped found the 
Institute of Cell Biology in Rome and became 
its first director. She died in Rome on Decem-
ber 30 at the age of 103. She continues to in-
spire us, and we do well to remember her 
brave advice, ‘‘Above all, do not fear difficult 
moments. The best comes from them.’’ 

f 

IN HONOR OF CAROL WALTER 

HON. JOE COURTNEY 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Mr. COURTNEY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to honor the life and legacy of Carol Walter of 
the Connecticut Coalition to End Homeless-
ness (CCEH). A tireless advocate for our 
State’s most vulnerable citizens, Carol passed 
away on Thursday, December 27th. 

Carol’s dedication to people and service 
was apparent in her extensive achievements 
and contributions to our State. She began her 
career working in shelters in many of the larg-
est communities across the State. Displaying 
a knack for leadership and an entrepreneurial 
spirit, Carol moved on to the Connecticut Aids 
Resource Coalition where she founded the 
National Working Positive Coalition. She be-
came director of CCEH in 2006. 

While heading the Coalition, she helped in-
stitute greater coordination of services among 
nonprofits, managed the annual Point-In-Time 
homeless census, and led the State in rapid 
re-housing and shelter diversion strategies. 
Carol’s years of dedication and tireless hard 
work impacted countless lives across our 
State. Due in large degree to Carol’s leader-
ship statewide, there has been historic 
progress made in the effort to combat home-
lessness in Connecticut’s Second Congres-
sional District. 

Carol’s passing marks an irreplaceable loss 
for our community, for the fight against home-
lessness, and the battle to provide justice for 
underserved communities. Carol leaves be-
hind a lasting legacy of passionate service to 
those in need. I ask my colleagues to join me 
today in honoring Carol’s life and accomplish-
ments. 

f 

HONORING COLONEL SAMI D. SAID 

HON. JIM COSTA 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Mr. COSTA. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Colonel Sami D. Said for his many 
years of dedication and service to the United 
States. After almost two years of serving as 
Commander for the 144th Fighter Wing, Cali-

fornia Air National Guard, Colonel Said will be 
promoted to the rank of Brigadier General and 
will serve a tour in Afghanistan. 

Colonel Said has devoted his life to serving 
the United States. He began his career in 
1991 at the 159th Fighter Squadron in Jack-
sonville, Florida where he was a Pilot Trainee 
and then an F–16 Fighter Pilot. Colonel Said 
held other duties at the 159th Fighter Squad-
ron, including Chief of Standardization and 
Evaluation, Instructor Pilot, Weapons Officer, 
and Squadron Operations Officer. 

In June 2003, Colonel Said completed his 
time with the 159th Fighter Squadron and 
went on to become the Commander of the 
125th Aircraft Maintenance Squadron. He was 
also the Wing Special Projects Officer (ORI) 
and the Chief of Wing Operations for the 
125th Fighter Wing. After spending two years 
with the 125th Fighter Wing, Colonel Said 
served as a National Security Fellow at Har-
vard Kennedy School of Government. 

Colonel Said worked in Washington, DC, for 
three years serving at the Pentagon from 2008 
to 2011. He worked in the Office of the Sec-
retary of Defense as a Military Assistant to the 
Department of Defense Transition Team and 
Chief of Staff/Senior Military Assistant to the 
Under Secretary of Defense, Acquisition, 
Technology and Logistics. 

Along with his vast experience and knowl-
edge, Colonel Said has received numerous 
awards and decorations. These include the 
Defense Superior Service Medal, Meritorious 
Service Medal with three oak leaf clusters, 
Combat Readiness Medal with five oak leaf 
clusters, Armed Forces Expeditionary Medal, 
and Global War on Terrorism Service Medal. 

In April 2011, Colonel Said became the 
Commander for the 144th Fighter Wing in 
Fresno, California. While he was in Fresno for 
a short period of time, our community bene-
fited from his time here. We will be sad to see 
him go. As he moves on to proudly serve our 
country overseas in Afghanistan, Colonel 
Said’s expertise and many years of experi-
ence will be greatly missed at the 144th Fight-
er Wing. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in congratulating Colonel Sami Said on his up-
coming promotion to the rank of Brigadier 
General and wish him well in his next tour of 
service. Our country will always be gracious 
for his hard work and unwavering service. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. MICK MULVANEY 
OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Mr. MULVANEY. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall 
No. 5, I missed rollcall No. 5 on January 3, 
2013. I was with my family and unable to 
make it to the floor. Had I been present, I 
would have voted ‘‘no.’’ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO DR. SHELDON KAPEN 

HON. CANDICE S. MILLER 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 4, 2013 

Mrs. MILLER of Michigan. Mr. Speaker, I 
would like to pay tribute to the memory of a 

great citizen of the State of Michigan, the late 
Dr. Sheldon Kapen. Sadly, Dr. Kapen passed 
away on Thanksgiving Day at the age of 77. 

He was the longtime Chairman of the De-
partment of Neurology at the John V. Dingell 
Veterans Administration Hospital in Detroit and 
a leading figure in the field of sleep disorders 
research who made many outstanding discov-
eries and contributions. The plaque which 
honors him at the VA hospital calls Dr. Kapen 
‘‘A Physician, a teacher, a scientist, a leader, 
and a friend’’. 

My sincerest condolences go out to his fam-
ily. I would like to place into the RECORD an 
article from the VA Hospital bulletin on the oc-
casion of the naming of the Sheldon Kapen 
Sleep Laboratory last year as well as an obit-
uary that appeared in the Wayne State Univer-
sity newspaper. 

DETROIT VAMC SLEEP CLINIC HONORS DR. 
KAPEN 

(By Alysse Mengason) 
This fall, the Detroit VAMC staff and pa-

tients paid tribute to one of its long-time 
physicians, hanging a plaque in his honor in 
the sleep clinic. 

Dr. Sheldon Kapen’s legacy is represented 
in the sleep lab, which he founded in 1985, 
when he took over a new 2 bed unit in the old 
Detroit VAMC in Allen Park. Dr. Kapen 
started the first sleep lab in any VA facility. 
Dr. Kapen achieved many successes over the 
years. Among the grants he won, Dr. Kapen 
received a VA Research Grant to study 
stroke and sleep. 

When the Detroit VA Medical Center 
moved to Detroit and became the John D. 
Dingell VA Medical Center, Dr. Kapen was 
able to expand the clinic into a new 8 bed fa-
cility with state of the art equipment and 
more staff. 

Dr. Kapen’s sleep medicine and laboratory 
was the first VA sleep lab to be accredited, 
and approximately the 20th in the nation 
(there are now about 1,000 accredited sleep 
labs in the U.S.). He also had the first VA- 
based accredited fellowship program in 1989 
(the 4th overall in the country) and it has 
also been reaccredited multiple times. 

In his more than 30 years with the VA, Dr. 
Kapen has trained dozens of physicians, and 
continues to train and supervise sleep fel-
lows from Wayne State University. 

(Nov. 26, 2012) 
DR. SHELDON KAPEN, LONGTIME NEUROLOGY 

FACULTY MEMBER, DIES 
Dr. Sheldon Kapen, M.D., 77, of West 

Bloomfield, Mich., died Nov. 22. 
Dr. Kapen was a longtime member of the 

Wayne State University Department of Neu-
rology and chief of Neurology at the John 
Dingell Veterans Administration Hospital 
for 25 years until his retirement in November 
2011. 

‘‘Sheldon Kapen was an important contrib-
utor to the academic and clinical missions of 
the Department of Neurology and the Vet-
erans Administration hospital for many 
years,’’ said Robert Lisak, M.D., professor 
and former chair of Neurology. ‘‘He was a 
pioneer in the study of and treatment of dis-
orders of sleep. For that reason the sleep lab-
oratory at the John Dingell VA Hospital was 
recently named in his honor. Shelly was a 
dedicated physician and a person of integ-
rity. He will be missed.’’ 

The funeral was held Nov. 23 at the Ira 
Kaufman Chapel, 18325 W. Nine Mile Road, 
Southfield. 

The family of Dr. Kapen will gather 
through the evening of Nov. 26 at 4564 Fair-
way Ridge Court, West Bloomfield, for 
friends to call. The phone number is 248–626– 
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